**WORKING PAPER** 



**MAY 2022** 

# Governance for Resilience: How Can States Prepare for the Next Crisis?

Frances Z. Brown

# Governance for Resilience: How Can States Prepare for the Next Crisis?

Frances Z. Brown

© 2022 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

### **Contents**

Introduction	1
Governance for Resilience: Complex Factors	3
State Capacity	3
Regime Type	4
Institutional Memory	5
Decentralization	6
Elite Cohesion and Political Inclusivity	6
Civil Society and Other Nonstate Actors	7
Super-Factors: Governance Characteristics That	
Aid in Building Resilience	9
Societal Trust	9
Controlling Corruption	10
Quality Leadership	11
Beyond the Resilience Slogan: Conclusions and Dilemmas	12
About the Author	15
Notes	17
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	23

### Introduction

The pandemic has presented policymakers with daunting, interlinked, and often unprecedented challenges. From health emergencies that also upend economies to trade disruptions that also pose new multilateral diplomatic dilemmas, the pandemic has generated challenges that seem exceptional in both scale and degree of interconnection. Although the coronavirus pandemic has generated a dizzying series of harsh social, political, and economic firsts, such dilemmas will not be the last. Trend lines around a series of domestic and multinational governance issues, including climate change, migration, rising geopolitical tensions, and citizen alienation from governing institutions, suggest that complex, interlinked crises will be features of the future. While national and multilateral policymakers should work to alleviate the drivers of such crises, they must also strive to prepare their countries to adapt and recover from complex shocks. In short, they must try to build resilience.

The need for resilience will be especially acute in developing and fragile states. These countries will need to respond to compounding shocks across multiple domains, without the head start that their developed-world counterparts enjoy. Equally, donors and policymakers from the Global North must also elevate resilience and adaptation as key components of their approaches to supporting fragile states.

This call to bolster countries' resilience is hardly new. Even before the pandemic, the policy arena featured increasing calls for resilience; now, the chorus has become almost deafening. Recent seminal policy and analytic documents—including the U.S. National Intelligence Council's flagship report, the UK's Integrated Review, and the U.S. Interim National

Security Strategy<sup>3</sup>—have underscored that states' resilience and capacity for adaptation will be key to their future success in the geopolitical arena. In donors' peacebuilding and development policies, high-level emphasis on resilience has also swelled over the past few years, including in official communications from the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, the United States government, and the European Union. In some development practitioner and civil society circles, the need for resilience is so frequently invoked that it sometimes borders on cliché.<sup>7</sup>

The increasingly ubiquitous recommendation to "bolster resilience" is valuable for at least two related reasons. First, it offers a more specific strategic objective than conversations around "state fragility" writ large, which have often been too broad to generate concrete policy responses. Second, recent, failed international statebuilding projects have underscored that state fragility is not to be "fixed"—instead, it is to be managed and mitigated.8 The emphasis on resilience thus marks a helpful shift away from maximalist policy framing and toward a more attainable one.

But concrete insights on how developing or fragile countries actually achieve resilience are less clear and less common. Given the broad consensus that state fragility is deeply linked to governance, for many policymakers, good governance is central. To be sure, many other factors beyond governance—including demographic, geographic, military, and economic ones—affect a state's resilience. But a country's governance and political institutions generally undergird all other dynamics in determining how effectively that state can bounce back from setbacks.

What exactly does the concept of "good governance for resilience" entail in practice? This paper surveys the evidence. Below, it reviews the governance-related characteristics and capabilities that affect a country's resilience. For the purposes of this paper, resilience at the national level can be understood as a country's capacity to respond to, adapt to, and grow from stresses and shocks.9 Resilience focuses on bolstering the overall performance of a system in the face of unpredictable and often interconnected hazards, making it different from risk management, which relates to specific hazards.<sup>10</sup> A country's resilience depends on the internal characteristics that allow for states and their institutions to navigate a variety of disruptions.11

An overarching insight from the evidence is that governance for resilience is complex and often multidirectional. Several characteristics, such as decentralization, have an ambiguous effect on resilience: they enable a country to withstand some setbacks but leave it more vulnerable in other ways. Still other characteristics—including whether a country is a democracy or an authoritarian political system—do not appear have a clear-cut effect on resilience. In contrast, a few governance "super-factors"—such as control of corruption, societal trust, and high quality political leadership—are exceptionally powerful in enabling a country to augment its resilience through multiple pathways.

Finally, this paper considers the broader implications of governance for resilience as a policy agenda. The framing of bolstering countries' resilience is a valuable one, but it also raises several vexing trade-offs and dilemmas. In particular, it prompts the question of whose resilience, in specific, it refers to, since resilience of state institutions does not always mean resilience of all parts of the population. Looking ahead, the policy refrain of "building resilience" in fragile and developing states, appealing though it is, should be refined to encompass these thorny realities.

### **Governance for Resilience: Complex Factors**

The majority of governance-related characteristics do not have a straightforward impact on a state's resilience. Some characteristics can help aid a country's resilience in certain ways yet undermine it in others. Other factors can either augment or undermine resilience, depending upon the specifics of how they manifest in the country. Below, this section profiles several governance characteristics that affect resilience—state capacity, regime type, institutional memory, decentralization, elite cohesion and political inclusivity, and presence of civil society and nonstate actors—to examine their complex impacts.

### **State Capacity**

At the most basic level, states need capacity—an ability to synthesize information, connect observations to government action, and effectively operationalize those actions—in order to successfully respond to shocks.<sup>12</sup> Citizens' reliance on the state often becomes more acute during times of crisis. Accordingly, resilient states are those that are able to not only deliver routine services but also effectively integrate information and adapt service provision to changed circumstances.

Unsurprisingly, if a state's bureaucracy is professionalized, well-resourced, and low on corruption, then it is likely to be effective in responding to crises; if not, then it is likely to fall victim to ineffectual outcomes, among other negative effects.<sup>13</sup> Institutionalized mechanisms for incorporating citizen feedback are key to improving response capacity; in most contexts, citizen engagement on state initiatives yields improved outcomes, especially in areas like health, education, water, and infrastructure.<sup>14</sup> In the Philippines, for example, a fractious, disconnected, and dysfunctional bureaucracy—made worse by weak rule of law and high levels of corruption—has made it difficult to implement policies in response to the country's rising crime crisis.<sup>15</sup> In contrast, Rwanda's well-resourced bureaucracy rests on a streamlined, educated civil service with low levels of corruption, and it consequently has seen improved performance on issues like poverty reduction, economic planning, and public health responses.<sup>16</sup>

Additionally, states that invest in areas that bolster long-term capacity—as opposed to effectively mobilizing only when crisis strikes—prove to be more resilient in responding to shocks. In Rwanda, long-term investments in technology, for example, provided the government with flexibility in responding to the coronavirus pandemic, from deploying

States that invest in areas that **bolster long-term capacity—as** opposed to effectively mobilizing only when crisis strikes prove to be more resilient in responding to shocks.

robots for supply deliveries to leveraging mobile phone usage for health updates and cash transfers.<sup>17</sup> Smart, long-term investments reduce short-term stress on bureaucracies and offer the spare capacity necessary for responding to unforeseen crises.

However, state capacity must be appropriately directed in order to effectively build resilience. Having a state that is highly effective in one area for example, implementing taxation—does not necessarily predict effectiveness in other domains, like emergency service provision. As Rachel Kleinfeld and Elena Barham have shown, many of

the highest-capacity developing states (in terms of development indicators) have some of the worst records on extrajudicial killings, suggesting that many effective governance outcomes are more a question of political will than raw capacity. 18 Separately, in the case of the early months of the coronavirus pandemic, health outcomes varied within different parts of the United States largely due to politicization—observance of health measures broke down along partisan lines—not state capacity.<sup>19</sup> Robust state capacity alone therefore does not guarantee effective responses in cases of managing challenges.

#### **Regime Type**

Whether a country is a democracy or autocracy does not appear to have a clear bearing on its effectiveness in responding to exogenous shocks. Multiple studies, whether on climate change mitigation, response to the coronavirus pandemic, or otherwise, have shown no clear relationship between regime type and performance.<sup>20</sup> Each system has attributes that could conceivably benefit them: Democracies tend to be more transparent, better able to self-correct, more accountable, and more meritocratic, all of which should lend themselves to better crisis response. Meanwhile, many autocracies have less internal elite friction, quicker response times, and more ability to leverage close relations with the media.<sup>21</sup> Though many authoritarian leaders claim that their more unilateral decisionmaking enables strong leadership, there is scant evidence that this translated into a better pandemic response.<sup>22</sup> Although some argue that authoritarian regimes enjoy higher levels of societal trust in government, data from undemocratic systems is unreliable in accurately capturing public opinion.<sup>23</sup>

Looking ahead, a key question is whether democracies or authoritarian systems are better able to execute long-term plans to bolster resilience. Some critics of democracy claim that democratic leaders fall victim to short-termism—the inability to tackle long-term planning to solve big problems—and that democratic politicians have an aversion to supporting politically unpopular short-term sacrifices to make longer-term progress. If this were true, authoritarian systems would clearly have an edge in their ability to augment resilience capabilities over the long run. Yet as Thomas Carothers has shown, not all democracies are beset by the challenges of short-termism and pain aversion; further, many authoritarian systems fare no better in managing these challenges.<sup>24</sup> Relatedly, some authoritarian systems like China's rely on multiyear planning systems to set policy goals across levels of government. However, while successful in setting a general agenda to address the most pressing issues, such policymaking arrangements can inadvertently cause confusion between central and local authorities with regard to their respective responsibilities, performance monitoring, and resource mobilization.<sup>25</sup>

#### **Institutional Memory**

In the medium to long term, lessons learned from prior crises can enable states to build technocratic resilience—if the states choose to act on these lessons. Repeated crisis events allow for governments and other actors to attempt various response strategies and adapt capacities to prepare for another analogous crisis event. In the domain of public health, some scholars argued that the comparatively low per capita coronavirus infection and death rates across the African continent during the first few months of the pandemic was partially due to many countries' experience with prior disease outbreaks, including HIV/AIDS, Zika, and Ebola.<sup>26</sup> Technical know-how within some countries' bureaucracies in implementing quarantines, surging medical capacity, and public education reportedly allowed for many African countries to apply those capabilities to the coronavirus pandemic, reducing viral spread.<sup>27</sup> African countries' pandemic response also benefited from prior investment in the African Centers for Disease Control, a central repository of expertise and a facilitator of intercountry collaboration, which was developed in the wake of the 2014–2016 Ebola outbreak.<sup>28</sup>

In responses to natural disasters, technocratic institutional memory is also an important determinant of resilience. In India, after a 1999 cyclone in the state of Odisha killed 10,000 people, the state's government engaged in disaster management planning. When the similarly strong Cyclone Phailin arrived in 2013, it killed less than fifty people, a strong indication that sustained risk management and learning paid off and successfully mitigated some of the worst risks of extreme climate incidents.<sup>29</sup> Institutional memory can also prove effective across different types of shocks. In the Indian state of Kerala, experience managing two major floods as well as the Nipah virus outbreak in 2018 helped to institutionalize effective emergency management protocols.<sup>30</sup> When the coronavirus pandemic emerged, before the state had recorded a single case, fifteen health districts had already set up control rooms for monitoring, and hospitals had been designated to treat infected patients.<sup>31</sup>

On the other hand, in some cases, institutional memory can undermine a related source of resilience. Flexibility in dealing with crises and informality of systems can be a strength that allows countries to adapt quickly to newer types of shocks. Although some states may feel

compelled by past shocks to build state organs to institutionalize resilience against future ones, this can lead to unwieldy bureaucratization.

#### **Decentralization**

Decentralized administration is a mixed blessing in enabling resilience. In many cases, decentralization can empower government officials to respond more effectively to shocks, because it allows for local innovation and adaptation. Subnational policymakers generally know more about their constituents' needs because they are closer to them; bureaucratic decentralization, when coupled with autonomy that permits government officials to tailor their responses, allows for crisis response to be locally appropriate and quicker. These ideas were embedded in Vietnam's coronavirus response, for example, where local, regional, and national authorities understood their respective responsibilities, innovated interventions, and coordinated vertically and horizontally to implement measures as conditions dictated.<sup>32</sup> Over the first year of the pandemic, Vietnam had one of the lowest coronavirus infection rates in the world.<sup>33</sup> By contrast, some scholars argue that in India, an overly centralized approach reportedly disempowered federal states from taking necessary interventions, increasing response times and sowing confusion about who was in charge.<sup>34</sup>

On the other hand, bureaucratic decentralization does not always increase state resilience. Effective response to many crises requires coordination across local administrations; this, in turn, either requires empowered national-level leadership or incurs high coordination costs. Further, if lines of authority are unclear or if the subnational levels of government are not adequately resourced, then state responses can suffer under decentralized systems. In Myanmar and Indonesia, for example, well-intentioned efforts to decentralize natural disaster response mechanisms devolved into bureaucratic infighting over resources and jurisdiction.<sup>35</sup> In Kenya, bureaucratic decentralization was infused with patronage and favoritism, resulting in resilience-building projects in regime-friendly regions but not in others.<sup>36</sup> Ineffective decentralization of disaster management can also lead to backlash and recentralization, undermining future resilience. In Turkey, de facto decentralization after earthquakes in the late 1990s took a turn to centralization after earthquakes that occurred in 2011. Research suggests that the failure of the central government to match local needs with funds, and a lack of collaboration between local and central levels of government, in turn might undermine context-specific, localized responses in the future.<sup>37</sup>

#### **Elite Cohesion and Political Inclusivity**

Elite cohesion has a complex bearing on countries' levels of resilience. In many ways, it enables resilience: when faced with shocks, a state's resilience is often contingent on the ability—and the will—of elites to band together and uphold the norms and institutions of governance. Such cohesion can emerge in a number of ways: potentially through a wholesale elite transformation, as in post-apartheid South Africa, or through co-optation, as in

President Nicolás Maduro's kleptocratic system in Venezuela. Elites who band together and come to an agreement on political order tend to be more invested in maintaining it.<sup>38</sup>

Consensual, rather than co-opted, cohesion is better for state resilience. During normal times, many authoritarian regimes will employ a combination of co-optation and patronage strategies to manage elites; during crisis, evidence suggests that these strategies often yield defections—especially during crises relating to the economy and internal conflict.<sup>39</sup> Some scholars argue that in contrast, elites bound together by consensus on political order, especially one forged through sustained violent struggle—like the tight band of now-ruling revolutionaries in Zimbabwe—have been considerably more resilient in response to shocks.<sup>40</sup>

Even without a discrete shock, elite factionalism is one of the most significant drivers of chronic state fragility, and for postconflict states, exclusionary political settlements are a key determinant of the return to violence. In nonconsolidated political systems, a high level of polarization rooted in exclusive identities or ideologies among the elite is one of the most potent predictors of instability. Research suggests that partial democracies affected by deep elite factionalism are thirty times as likely to face instability than consolidated, unified democracies.<sup>41</sup> In political contexts where decisions are viewed as zero-sum and various parts of the state are run by different factions, manipulating the state itself becomes a mechanism for gaining and maintaining power, often to the detriment of state resilience. This is well illustrated by Lebanon's sectarian political contest, which has crippled the state's ability to respond to recent compounding shocks, including the pandemic, runaway inflation, the Beirut port explosion, rising internal conflict, and migration.<sup>42</sup> More broadly, in countries emerging from conflict, evidence suggests the importance of inclusive politics in staving off the return to violence—or of what are termed "inclusive-enough" coalitions in mitigating fragility.<sup>43</sup>

However, despite all this evidence suggesting that elite cohesion and political inclusivity advances resilience, significant caveating is needed when investigating the links between elite cohesion, in particular, and resilience. The Maduro regime example earlier, or the case of President Bashar al-Assad's regime in Syria, demonstrate a common scenario: a political ruling elite maintains resilience, and the organs of the state largely endure in diminished form, but the vast majority of the population suffers. This complexity indicates a broader question raised by the policy focus on resilience: for most policymakers, a resilience that benefits only part of the population is not a normatively desirable policy goal. This thorny question of "whose resilience?" will return in the conclusion.

#### **Civil Society and Other Nonstate Actors**

Civil society organizations (CSOs) are often invoked in policy discussions on resilience, and they can indeed contribute significantly to states' resilience through several distinct mechanisms. First, CSOs can deliver services, either in cooperation with governments or filling in gaps, often reaching the most marginalized and serving as the first line of defense against shocks. In Afghanistan, for example, CSOs working on polio eradication pivoted to containing COVID-19 in the early months of the pandemic, providing remote provinces with health services in the absence of robust government infrastructure.<sup>44</sup> Second, CSOs can provide early warning by monitoring local developments and alerting authorities to security, environmental, or societal risks before they escalate. Though demonstrating the utility of early warning systems is hard—because it usually involves trying to prove a negative—the West African Network for Peacebuilding has been widely commended for blunting the emergence of conflict across West Africa via its alerts.<sup>45</sup> Third, CSOs can bridge divides by bringing communities together to help mediate or reduce conflict, as religious associations have done in Nigeria to reduce intercommunal violence. 46 Fourth, in some cases, CSOs can be a channel through which citizens can express their preferences and discontent, both reducing the risk that they resort to more violent means and helping to push authorities to address their grievances.

### At the same time, the presence of civil society is not automatically a guarantee of resilience.

However, the ability of CSOs to perform any of these resilience-bolstering functions is highly dependent upon several factors. One of the most important is the level of trust accorded to CSOs by local communities. Though individual CSOs vary widely, in many countries with low government capacity, CSOs do enjoy high levels of trust, meaning they can readily serve

as an alternative information and service provision structure in the absence of a strong or trustworthy state. 47 In addition, a country's operating environment for civil society also affects CSOs' ability to bolster resilience. Some developing countries are clamping down on the ability of nongovernmental organizations to operate in-country, directly hampering shock response. This is the case in India, where a recent law restricting foreign contributions prevented nongovernmental organizations from buying lifesaving equipment during the coronavirus pandemic. 48 In the Gambia, by contrast, a recent opening of civic space is facilitating local organizations' crisis response during the pandemic-related economic downturn.49

At the same time, the presence of civil society is not automatically a guarantee of resilience. In some cases, CSOs replicate polarization in society; for example, research from Kenya indicates that a very active civil society can amplify rather than bridge societal cleavages. Although civil society groups there may work together briefly after shocks such as electoral violence or terrorist attacks, once these crises recede, individual organizations revert to their ethnic affiliations, hampering longer-term resilience-building efforts.<sup>50</sup> Extreme actors within civil society can further exacerbate polarization, as some religious groups in India have done.<sup>51</sup> Further, when CSOs shed light on, or even amplify, government failings, such revelations can obviously increase citizen discontent. Though this transparency is normatively a good thing, this may undermine state resilience in the immediate term. The picture is complex.

Moreover, armed nonstate actors sometimes take on similar roles to civilian CSOs during crisis response, with mixed implications for state resilience. This has particularly been the case during the coronavirus pandemic, with groups ranging from Mexican drug cartels to Iraq's Popular Mobilization Forces stepping in on crisis response.<sup>52</sup> Such groups have provided handouts and public goods; while local populations desperately needed these deliveries, this often allowed the groups to leverage these engagements to expand recruitment and financing and tighten local control. Further, states aiming to provide access to vaccines at times were required to negotiate with armed nonstate actors, a trend that could unintentionally shift political power to such groups.<sup>53</sup> In the long run, the impact may thus be detrimental to a state's resilience as nonstate armed groups expand their support base and build competing centers of authority.

The presence of armed nonstate actors can also be linked to greater instability during a shock, in turn lowering resilience. In Colombia, for example, diminished state presence (due to lockdowns) during the coronavirus pandemic led not only to existing illegal armed groups consolidating control but also to competition between groups.<sup>54</sup> Unfamiliar armed groups moved into new areas, increasing territorial competition and violence and putting communities at greater risk of human rights violations.<sup>55</sup> The presence of illegal armed groups may therefore, in some circumstances, reduce states' resilience during shocks by exacerbating violent conflict.

### **Super-Factors: Governance Characteristics That Aid in Building Resilience**

In contrast to the complex impacts of the factors profiled above, a small number of governance characteristics reliably promote countries' resilience in multiple, often reinforcing ways. These super-factors appear almost wholly positive in building resilience. Three super-factors are reviewed below: high levels of societal trust, low corruption levels, and high-quality political leadership.

#### **Societal Trust**

A high level of societal trust in government greatly assists a state's potential for adaptability and resilience.<sup>56</sup> Exogenous shocks often pose problems of collective action as they require short-term sacrifice for longer-term benefit.<sup>57</sup> While both trust among citizens and citizens' trust in their government are important, trustworthy governments are especially consequential because they can influence two types of interpersonal trust: communal trust and generalized trust.58 The state affects communal trust by eliminating personal dependencies

between individuals and resolving conflicts, and it can facilitate generalized trust by solving information, monitoring, and enforcement problems.<sup>59</sup> States are most likely to positively affect these types of interpersonal trust when their political leaders have demonstrated consistency, proven their character, and act for principle rather than self-interest and when they can make credible commitments and have self-enforcing institutions such that citizens do not have to personally invest in monitoring the government. 60 Moreover, trust of the state directly affects the extent to which citizens comply with government demands and regulations. The more trustworthy a government, the more likely its citizens will agree to the necessary, though often painful, adjustments that are needed to weather shocks.<sup>61</sup>

This dynamic has been especially evident in the public health domain. Survey data taken during the coronavirus pandemic show a strong relationship between higher levels of trust in government and compliance with measures like social distancing, quarantine, and handwashing.<sup>62</sup> Conversely, lower levels of trust often correlate with lower rates of compliance. For example, during the 2014–2015 Ebola outbreak in Liberia, citizens who expressed low trust in government were much less likely to take precautions against the virus or abide by mandatory social distancing measures. 63 Appearances and strategic communication matter: governments that are perceived as well-organized and are clear, fair, and unambiguous in their statements are much more likely to be trusted.<sup>64</sup> In addition, effective government communication in times of disaster requires ongoing community engagement, an evolving technical knowledge of the shock, and the ability for states to navigate rapidly changing media landscapes.<sup>65</sup> Finally, the related, yet distinct, phenomenon of sociocultural "tightness," wherein some societies closely uphold norms that are often heavily influenced by the state, also affects states' adaptability and resilience. Tighter societies—like Malaysia, Pakistan, and Thailand—tend to be more responsive to collective action problems, potentially contributing to those countries' relatively lower infection rates over the first year of the coronavirus pandemic than they might have had otherwise.66

### **Controlling Corruption**

Controlling corruption is a key precondition for building resilience. In order to respond to exogenous shocks, states need to be both willing and able to take action—yet corruption often erodes both the government's will to act, through perverting incentives, and its ability to act, through draining resources and hollowing out the state. This dynamic is exacerbated during episodes of crisis, which often precipitate increased aid flows on an accelerated time frame and thus offer more opportunities for graft. 67 In many places, corruption has undermined resilience during the coronavirus pandemic, delaying recovery as it diverts resources from healthcare and weakens trust in public health institutions.<sup>68</sup>

In addition, when countries face natural disasters, public sector corruption can exacerbate humanitarian crises. One analysis of 344 earthquakes globally between 1975 and 2003 found that public sector corruption positively correlated to earthquake deaths. 69 In Turkey, bribes and political favors normalized in obtaining government building permission led to unsafe conditions prior to the shock of an earthquake, leading to higher death tolls.<sup>70</sup>

Researchers in disaster studies argue that disaster outcomes are primarily a function of local management.<sup>71</sup> In cases such as the 2004 Indian Ocean tsunami, evidence indicates that local-level government corruption (related to tsunami planning regulations and development approvals in Thailand) can lead to heightened negative disaster outcomes.<sup>72</sup> Corruption that emerges in the immediate period following shocks—such as in post-disaster recovery efforts—can also further increase vulnerability to future disasters.

Another particularly striking example of corruption's corrosive effect on resilience is that of resilience to climate change. One study found that of the \$13 billion annually appropriated for water system resilience building globally, a full \$1 billion-\$2 billion is lost to corruption.73 In Indonesia, moreover, a \$40 billion dike-building project designed to manage rising sea levels was marred by bribes to circumvent building standards, resulting in a low-quality build that ultimately saw the entire project suspended.<sup>74</sup> Corruption can thus impede the very projects states undertake in order to increase resilience from effectively protecting against shocks such as climate crises.

Even beyond corruption's direct negative impact on resilience, corruption-fueled poor responses to shocks can also erode public trust in governments—one of the key factors examined above. For example, reports of mismanagement of pandemic relief funds have undermined trust in some African governments and institutions.<sup>75</sup> COVID-19 data manipulation has also undermined public trust in many countries, thus affecting resilience by impeding the effectiveness of public health measures.<sup>76</sup>

### **Quality Leadership**

Undergirding each of the above sections is an essential truth: the choices and quality of political leadership are of paramount importance in determining a country's level of resilience. Leaders make consequential decisions that affect, in some way, almost all of the governance characteristics profiled above. Leaders at multiple levels of government determine whether states chose to reap lessons from prior shocks—or instead, as the saying goes, let a good crisis go to waste. Leaders determine whether state capacity is directed in an effective manner to respond to crises or instead oriented toward a more personalistic agenda. By influencing the tone and norms of politics, senior officials also have an outsized influence on whether or not a period of crisis will bring unity or fragmentation. If leaders govern in a deliberately polarizing manner—as during the COVID-19 crisis in Brazil, Mexico, the Philippines, Tanzania, Turkey, and elsewhere—politics are likely to become more confrontational and increasingly divided, further exacerbating the impact of shocks.<sup>77</sup>

Individual leaders often also determine their country's ability to harness international partnerships that often aid in building resilience. The past decade's leadership changes in the Gambia vividly demonstrate this point. In his first term, current President Adama Barrow intensely pursued agreements with external donors to support economic development and build infrastructure, which will presumably serve his country well in future crisis response; in contrast, his predecessor Yahya Jammeh's abuses and kleptocratic misrule led donors

to limit partnerships.<sup>78</sup> That said, a leader's ability to pursue donor partnerships does not automatically mean quality political leadership, and it thus does not automatically yield resilience for her or (usually) his country. As Judd Devermont notes, some African leaders are pragmatically approaching increased global interest in Africa as an opportunity to expand surveillance on domestic opponents or pursue corrupt kickbacks rather than to promote other goods, such as institutionalizing country-level resilience.<sup>79</sup> The fundamental question of "whose resilience?" returns in the conclusion.

Projecting out to the coming decades, the quality and choices of political leadership in specific developing countries are among the most consequential characteristics of all in shaping countries' prospects of adaptability and resilience in the face of future shocks. Yet predicting countries' leadership and their choices are among the most challenging of all assessments for analysts to make.

### **Beyond the Resilience Slogan: Conclusions and Dilemmas**

In the policy arena, the chorus to build resilience in fragile and developing states has become loud and almost ubiquitous. Framing the policy goal as supporting resilience is a valuable development on at least two fronts: First, it offers a more specific objective than conversations around state fragility writ large, which have tended to become too vast to prompt a meaningful policy response. Second, it is a more attainable framing than previous aspirations to fix failed states. And as the above sections demonstrate, there is rich evidence available on what specific characteristics enable "governance for resilience" to be achieved and under what conditions.

Yet this closer look has also revealed several vexing dilemmas that policymakers must face as the focus on resilience gains further steam. Looking ahead, officials can integrate several concrete policy recommendations into their policies and programs—and should grapple with a few thorny, recurrent tradeoffs.

First, policymakers should focus efforts on bolstering the few key super-factors that have outsized impact in promoting resilience—but also recognize the limits of external *policy tools.* The three governance-related super-factors highlighted above are worthy of extensive focus in policy deliberations. For example, societal trust improves states' resilience through multiple pathways, rendering it an unusually powerful governance factor in strengthening resilience. Bolstering anti-corruption efforts is equally important, as corruption undermines resilience for at least three discrete reasons: by eroding a government's will to act in responding to crisis, by undermining its ability to act, and by decreasing public trust in the government. High-quality political leadership is also deeply consequential:

whatever governance-related strengths a country may have, it is often political leadership that determines whether or not these assets are channeled into an effective crisis response.

At the same time, policymakers outside of the country in question—for example, for donors trying to bolster a fragile state's resilience must acknowledge that their policy tools to affect these super-factors are limited. Donors can try to affect the choices of a country's

Looking ahead, officials can integrate several concrete policy recommendations into their policies and programs—and should grapple with a few thorny, recurrent tradeoffs.

political leadership by providing advice. But—even presuming that advice is sound partner government leaders obviously have their own incentives and preferences, and uptake of donors' counsel is out of donors' hands. Outsiders are similarly minor players in affecting whether a country enjoys high levels of societal trust, although some programs working in partnership with a motivated host government to augment trust may be able to help. Anticorruption is one area where donors can make significant headway, not least by affecting their own systems, and so the recent focus on anticorruption in the policy arena represents an important advance. However, here, too, national-level players will still be the preeminent ones.

Second, policymakers should acknowledge that several other governance-related factors have less clear-cut effects on resilience, and they should design nuanced policies and programs accordingly. Beyond the super-factors, most other governance characteristics can potentially serve to either bolster or undermine resilience. An active civil society can greatly help enhance resilience—except when particular types of civil society actually exacerbate polarization. A decentralized bureaucracy can help enable effective local responses but only if subnational officials have the autonomy and judgment to make that happen, and only if national-level coordination is not needed. Institutional memory usually helps resilience except for when it constrains bureaucracies from preparing for emergent new shocks. Robust state capacity is, unsurprisingly, usually valuable for crisis response—but only if it is channeled toward that end, not toward utilizing the crisis as a pretext to favor some citizens over others.

Accordingly, the policy community will need to integrate a deeper recognition that when trying to build resilience, specifics matter greatly. Any future policies to support resilience will need to encompass these nuances, moving beyond recurrent bumper stickers such as the calls to "empower civil society" or "build the state's response capability." Instead, policymakers should move toward a model of resilience analysis that identifies how particular interventions might affect specific governance factors that aid resilience and that also accounts for countervailing headwinds and unintended consequences.

Third, policymakers must more fully grapple with the complex relationship between resilience and democratic freedoms. In the donor community, political leaders often invoke resilience and democracy as two good things that go together. 80 Reality is more complex. As discussed above, democracy has not proven to uniformly correlate with better crisis response or adaptability. Though democratic countries have many attributes that should aid in resilience—such as transparency and an ability to course-correct—the coronavirus pandemic has offered numerous examples of democracies that did not leverage these attributes toward better performance. Notably, authoritarian systems did not uniformly perform better, either, despite their own purported advantages.

On a related but distinct note, when countries face crisis, they often take steps that potentially do augment resilience to shocks but that come at the expense of democratic freedoms, such as heightened surveillance and decreased freedom of association. Here again, the relationship between democracy and resilience is not simple: specifics matter.

As a policy matter, the emphasis for policymakers should be a turn away from the refrain that "democracy delivers" and toward a focus on enabling democracies to deliver, particularly in crisis response. In particular, they should focus on helping address the practical challenges of lower-income democracies in building resilience.81

#### Finally, and above all, the wholesale rhetorical embrace of resilience needs refinement.

Oftentimes, policy discourse overwhelmingly focuses on "building resilience" at the country level, suggesting that it is an unmitigated good for both state and society. Yet, as noted above, resilience of the state apparatus does not automatically bring resilience for the general population. The remarkable durability of some governments—such as the Maduro regime in Venezuela, or the Assad regime in Syria—are cases in point. Recently, the U.S. secretary of state noted that the new Global Fragility Act (GFA) would commit the United States to "working together" with selected countries to create plans to "build resilience."82 Yet in some GFA-selected partner countries, resilience is less needed than reform.<sup>83</sup>

As a partial antidote, policies and programs that focus on communities' and societies' resilience are important. But calls to "build resilience" at the community level need nuance, too. Programs that aim to support local-level resilience, or resilience of the most vulnerable, should not be seen as a means to delay much-needed structural reforms. Community-level resilience is not a substitute for equitable power structures. Though grappling with the complexities of all different forms of resilience are beyond the scope of this paper, for policymakers, the message should be that an embrace of resilience should always grapple with vital questions: resilience for whom? Resilience of what?

Taken as a whole, the trend toward resilience as a policy objective is a positive one. Particularly for donor policies toward fragile and developing countries, framing the goal as bolstering resilience is an important conceptual improvement from previous efforts to attain maximalist goals or build up countries that are mirror-imaged on a Western ideal. But the embrace of resilience should not be unalloyed. As policymakers look ahead, they must find a way to balance the need for inclusive resilience with the imperative for meaningful reform. Though capturing these twin objectives makes for a less catchy slogan than resilience alone, it is this more nuanced strategy that holds immense potential in helping prepare for the next catastrophe.

### **About the Author**

**Frances Z. Brown** is a senior fellow and co-director of Carnegie's Democracy, Conflict, and Governance Program, who previously worked at the White House, USAID, and in nongovernmental organizations. She writes on conflict, governance, and U.S. foreign policy.

### **Acknowledgments**

The author thanks Benjamin Press and Nikhita Salgame for their excellent research assistance in preparing this paper.

### **Notes**

- The U.S. intelligence community's flagship report argued that in a future threat environment marked by fragmentation and contestation, "adaptation will be both an imperative and a key source of advantage for all actors" in the future. See *Global Trends 2040: A More Contested World*, (Washington, DC: National Intelligence Council, March 2021), 3, <a href="https://www.dni.gov/index.php/gt2040-home">https://www.dni.gov/index.php/gt2040-home</a>.
- 2 The UK's seminal policy paper argues that: "In the more interconnected, multipolar and contested environment we will face in the coming decade, the UK must be more active in shaping the open international order of the future: using our convening power and working with others to ensure it is fit for the 21st century and more resilient to short-term shocks and long-term challenges." See "Global Britain in a Competitive Age: The Integrated Review of Security, Defence, Development and Foreign Policy," UK Cabinet Office, updated July 2, 2021, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/global-britain-in-a-competitive-age-the-integrated-review-of-security-defence-development-and-foreign-policy/global-britain-in-a-competitive-age-the-integrated-review-of-security-defence-development-and-foreign-policy."
- The Biden administration's Interim National Security Strategic Guidance commits the United States to once again "embrac[ing] international cooperation toward a better, safer, more resilient, and more prosperous world." See Joseph R. Biden, Jr., "Interim National Security Strategic Guidance," White House, March 3, 2021, 11, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/03/interim-national-security-strategic-guidance.">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/03/interim-national-security-strategic-guidance.</a>
- For example, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, which produces a biannual flagship report on states of fragility, in its 2016 report shifted to define fragility as based upon an exposure to risk and a state or system's capacity "to manage, absorb, or mitigate those risks." See Wendy MacClinchy and Rachel Scott, "Overview: Violence, Fragility, and Finance," in *States of Fragility 2016: Understanding Violence* (Paris: OECD Publishing, 2016), 22, <a href="https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/development/states-of-fragility-2016">https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/development/states-of-fragility-2016</a> 9789264267213-en#:~:text=States%20of%20Fragility%202016%20places,should%20be%20 done%20about%20it.&text=This%20chapter%20begins%20with%20an,its%20scope%2C%20impact%20 and%20cost.
- 5 See "U.S. Strategy to Prevent Conflict and Promote Stability: Message from the Secretary of State," U.S. Department of State, April 2022, <a href="https://www.state.gov/stability-strategy">https://www.state.gov/stability-strategy</a>; and "United States Strategy to Prevent Conflict and Promote Stability," U.S. Department of State, U.S. Agency for International Development, U.S. Department of Defense, and U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2020, 6, <a href="https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/2020-US-Strategy-to-Prevent-Conflict-and-Promote-Stabilit-508c-508.pdf">https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/2020-US-Strategy-to-Prevent-Conflict-and-Promote-Stabilit-508c-508.pdf</a>.

- See "Joint Communication on 'A Strategic Approach to Resilience in the EU's External Action," European Commission, June 7, 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/MEMO\_17\_1555.
- As but one example in this sector, see Kylie Adair, "Stop Glorifying Resilience: Here's How the Word Resilience Shows Up in the Social Sector, and Why Some Leaders Say It's Problematic," Future of Good, September 2, 2021, https://futureofgood.co/stop-glorifying-resilience.
- Ashraf Ghani and Clare Lockhart, Fixing Failed States: A Framework for Rebuilding a Fractured World (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009).
- Volumes can, and have been, written about different conceptualizations and operationalizations of resilience across multiple disciplines. Weighing in on that debate is not the purpose of this paper, which instead adapts a relatively simple definition from "City Resilience Framework," Rockefeller Foundation and Arup, November 2015, 4, https://www.rockefellerfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/100RC-City-Resilience-Framework.pdf#:~:text=The%20City%20Resilience%20Framework%20is%20a%20unique%20 framework,actions%20and%20programs%20to%20improve%20the%20city%E2%80%99s%20resilience. For a rich overview of literature on resilience across multiple disciplines, see Patrick Martin-Breen and J. Marty Anderies, "Resilience: A Literature Review," Bellagio Initiative: Institute of Development Studies, Resource Alliance, and Rockefeller Foundation, November 2011, https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/ bitstream/handle/20.500.12413/3692/Bellagio-Rockefeller%20bp.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- For more on resilience across multiple disciplines, as well as on measuring resilience, see Patrick Martin-Breen and J. Marty Anderies, "Resilience: A Literature Review."
- Policy documents echo this. For example, the U.S. Agency for International Development defines it as, "the ability of people, households, communities, countries, and systems to mitigate, adapt to, and recover from shocks and stresses in a manner that reduces chronic vulnerability and facilitates inclusive growth." See "Resilience," U.S. Agency for International Development, East Africa Regional, accessed April 29, 2022, https://www.usaid.gov/east-africa-regional/resilience. The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) notes that it is "the ability of individuals, communities and states and their institutions to absorb and recover from shocks, whilst positively adapting and transforming their structures and means for living in the face of long-term changes and uncertainty." See "What Does 'Resilience' Mean for Donors?: An OECD Factsheet," OECD, May 10, 2013, https://www.oecd.org/dac/conflict-fragility-resilience/docs/May%2010%202013%20FINAL%20resilience%20PDF.pdf.
- Stuti Khemani. "What Is State Capacity?" World Bank, Policy Research Paper no. 8734, February 2019, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/31266?locale-attribute=en.
- 13 Francis Fukuyama, "What is Governance?," Center for Global Development Working Paper no. 314, January 2013, 347-368, https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/1426906 file Fukuyama What Is Governance.pdf; David Delfs Erbo Anderson and Suthan Krishnarajan, "Economic Crisis, Bureaucratic Quality and Democratic Breakdown," Government and Opposition 54, no. 4 (October 2019): 715–744, https://doi.org/10.1017/gov.2017.37.
- Nicholas Benequista, "Putting Citizens at the Centre: Linking States and Societies for Responsive Governance," prepared for the DFID Conference on "The Politics of Poverty, Elites, Citizens and States," June 21–23, 2010, Sunningdale, UK, https://gsdrc.org/document-library/ putting-citizens-at-the-centre-linking-states-and-societies-for-responsive-governance.
- Vicente Chua Reyes, "Dysfunctional Bureaucracy, Corruption and Weak Rule of Law: A Case Study of Policy Implementation in the Philippines," in The Role of the Public Bureaucracy in Policy Implementation in Five ASEAN Countries, ed. Jon S. T. Quah (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016).
- "Rwanda: Systematic Country Diagnostic," World Bank, June 2019, https://documents1.worldbank.org/ curated/en/219651563298568286/pdf/Rwanda-Systematic-Country-Diagnostic.pdf.
- Mariana Mazzucato, Rainer Kattel, Giulio Quaggiotto, and Milica Begovic, "Covid-19 and the Need for Dynamic State Capabilities: An International Comparison," United Nations Development Programme, April 2021, 12, https://futureofdevelopment.undp.org/content/fod/en/home/our-products/covid-19-andthe-need-for-dynamic-state-capabilities.html.
- Rachel Kleinfeld and Elena Barham, "Complicit States and the Governing Strategy of Privilege Violence: When Weakness Is Not the Problem," Annual Review of Political Science 21, no. 1 (2018): 215–238, https:// doi.org/10.1146/annurev-polisci-041916-015628.

- 19 Rachel Kleinfeld, "Do Authoritarian or Democratic Countries Handle Pandemics Better?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 31, 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/03/31/ do-authoritarian-or-democratic-countries-handle-pandemics-better-pub-81404.
- Karen L. Remmer, "Exogenous Shocks and Democratic Accountability: Evidence From the Caribbean," Comparative Political Studies 47, no. 8 (July 1, 2014): 1158-1185, https://doi. org/10.1177/0010414013488563; and Poowin Bunyavejchewin, and Ketsarin Sirichuanjun, "How Regime Type and Governance Quality Affect Policy Responses to COVID-19: A Preliminary Analysis," Heliyon 7, no. 2 (February 22, 2021): e06349, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2021.e06349.
- David Stasavage, "Democracy, Autocracy, and Emergency Threats: Lessons for COVID-19 From the Last Thousand Years," International Organization 74, no. S1 (December 2020): E1-17, https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0020818320000338; and Karen L. Remmer, "Exogenous Shocks and Democratic Accountability: Evidence From the Caribbean."
- 22 Thomas Carothers and David Wong, "Authoritarian Weaknesses and the Pandemic," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, August 11, 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/08/11/ authoritarian-weaknesses-and-pandemic-pub-82452.
- Andrew J. Nathan, "The Puzzle of Authoritarian Legitimacy." Journal of Democracy 31, no. 1 (January 2020):  $158-168, \\ \underline{https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/articles/the-puzzle-of-authoritarian-legitimacy}.$
- Thomas Carothers, "Is Democracy the Problem?" American Interest, January 16, 2019, https://www. the-american-interest.com/2019/01/16/is-democracy-the-problem.
- Oliver Melton, "China's Five-Year Planning System: Implications for the Reform Agenda," testimony to the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, April 22, 2015, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/ default/files/Melton%20-%20Written%20Testimony.pdf; and John K. Yasuda, On Feeding the Masses: An Anatomy of Regulatory Failure in China ) Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2017).
- 26 Marguerite Massinga Loembé, Akhona Tshangela, Stephanie J. Salyer, Jay K. Varma, Ahmed E. Ogwell Ouma, and John N. Nkengasong, "COVID-19 in Africa: The Spread and Response," Nature Medicine 26, no. 7 (July 2020): 999-1003, http://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-020-0961-x.
- 27
- 28 Amy S. Patterson and Emmanuel Balogun, "African Responses to COVID-19: The Reckoning of Agency?," African Studies Review 64, no. 1 (March 2021): 144-167, http://doi.org/10.1017/asr.2020.122.
- This included organizing cyclone shelters, operationalizing early warning systems, and building canals to halt flooding. "Stories of Impact: Building Coastal Resilience in India," Global Facility for Disaster Reduction and Recovery, May 15, 2014, https://www.gfdrr.org/en/publication/ stories-impact-building-coastal-resilience-india.
- Mariana Mazzucato, Rainer Kattel, Giulio Quaggiotto, and Milica Begovic, "Covid-19 and the Need for Dynamic State Capabilities: An International Comparison," 11.
- 31 Ibid. In addition, those who were involved in managing the Nipah virus were subsequently at the forefront of creating the highly effective disaster management system that proved effective for mitigation of the pandemic. "Experts say much of the credit for the [pandemic mitigation] system lies with K.K. Shailaja, a 64-year-old former schoolteacher who until this week was Kerala's health minister. Her role in fighting the Nipah virus inspired a character in a 2019 movie." Shalini Venugopal Bhagat, "As India Stumbles, One State Charts Its Own Covid Course," New York Times, Mary 23, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/23/ world/asia/coronavirus-kerala.html.
- 32 Mai Truong, "Vietnam's COVID-19 Success Is a Double-Edged Sword for the Communist Party," The Diplomat, August 6, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/08/vietnams-covid-19-success-is-a-doubleedged-sword-for-the-communist-party; and Kamal Malhotra, "Game-Changers in Viet Nam's Successful COVID-19 Response," United Nations, August 30, 2020, https://www.un.org/en/un-chronicle/ key-game-changers-viet-nam%E2%80%99s-successful-covid-19-response.
- 33 Todd Pollack, Guy Thwaites, et al, "Emerging COVID-19 Success Story: Vietnam's Commitment to Containment," Our World in Data, March 5, 2021, https://ourworldindata.org/covid-exemplar-vietnam.

- 34 Alaknanda Shringare, and Seema Fernandes, "COVID-19 Pandemic in India Points to Need for a Decentralized Response," State and Local Government Review 52, no. 3 (September 1, 2020): 195–199, https://doi.org/10.1177/0160323X20984524.
- Annisa Gita Srikandini, Dorothea Hilhorst, and Roanne van Voorst, "Disaster Risk Governance in Indonesia and Myanmar: The Practice of Co-Governance," Politics and Governance 6, no. 3 (September 28, 2018): 180-189, https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v6i3.1598.
- Karuti Kanyinga, "Devolution and the New Politics of Development in Kenya," African Studies Review 59, no. 3 (December 2016): 155-167, http://doi.org/10.1017/asr.2016.85.
- Helena Hermansson, "Challenges to Decentralization of Disaster Management in Turkey: The Role of Political-Administrative Context," International Journal of Public Administration 42, no. 5 (2019): 417-431, https://doi.org/10.1080/01900692.2018.1466898.
- John Higley, and Michael G. Burton, "The Elite Variable in Democratic Transitions and Breakdowns," American Sociological Review 54, no. 1 (1989): 17-32, http://www.jstor.org/stable/41756460.
- Johannes Gerschewski, "The Three Pillars of Stability: Legitimation, Repression, and Co-Optation in Autocratic Regimes," Democratization 20, no. 1 (January 1, 2013): 13-38, https://doi.org/10.1080/1351034 7.2013.738860.
- Steven R. Levitsky and Lucan A. Way, "Beyond Patronage: Violent Struggle, Ruling Party Cohesion, and Authoritarian Durability," Perspectives on Politics 10, no. 4 (2012): 869-889, https://www.jstor.org/ stable/23326923.
- Jack A. Goldstone, Robert H. Bates, David L. Epstein, Ted Robert Gurr, Michael B. Lustik, Monty G. Marshall, Jay Ulfelder, and Mark Woodward. "A Global Model for Forecasting Political Instability," American Journal of Political Science 54, no. 1 (2010): 190–208, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers. cfm?abstract id=1531942.
- Mona Yacoubian, "As Lebanon Melts Down, Can It Avert Total Collapse?," United States Institute of Peace, March 11, 2021, https://www.usip.org/publications/2021/03/ lebanon-melts-down-can-it-avert-total-collapse.
- On inclusive politics, Charles T. Call discusses political inclusion as encompassing power sharing agreements and also other process-related and contextual factors. Charles T. Call, Why Peace Fails: The Causes and Prevention of Civil War Recurrence (Washington: Georgetown University Press, 2012). On inclusive-enough coalitions, see World Bank Group, World Development Report 2011: Conflict, Security and Development, 2011, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/4389.
- Judy Stone, "Polio Eradication Program Key in Covid-19 Response," Forbes, October 24, 2020. https:// www.forbes.com/sites/judystone/2020/10/24/polio-eradication-program-key-in-covid-19-response.
- Chukwuemeka B. Eze and Osei Baffour Frimpong, "Contributions of Early Warning to the African Peace and Security Architecture: The Experience of the West Africa Network for Peacebuilding (WANEP)," in The State of Peacebuilding in Africa: Lessons Learned for Policymakers and Practitioners, ed. Terence McNamee and Monde Muyangwa (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2021), 181–194.
- Innocent Eteng, "The Interfaith Groups Preventing Muslim-Christian Violence in Nigeria," Religion Unplugged, May 5, 2021, https://religionunplugged.com/news/2021/5/5/the-interfaith-groups-preventing-muslim-christian-violence-in-nigeria; and Paul Ilo, "Faith-Based Organisations and Conflict Resolution in Nigeria: The Case of the Christian Association of Nigeria (CAN)," Journal of Global Initiatives: Policy, Pedagogy, Perspective 9, no. 2 (May 9, 2015), https://digitalcommons.kennesaw.edu/jgi/vol9/iss2/9.
- For example, in Kenya, 38 percent of respondents stated that they had trust in government, while 74 percent stated they trusted NGOs; in Nigeria, government trust was at 24 percent and trust in NGOs at 65 percent. See "2021 Edelman Trust Barometer," Edelman, March 2021, https://www.edelman.com/ trust/2021-trust-barometer.
- Sima Kotecha, "India Covid: How Law Stops NGOs Distributing Essential Aid," BBC News, May 13, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-57095591.
- Banjul City Council BCC, "Food Package Relief Has Successfully Been Distributed in Banjul," Facebook, June 4, 2020, https://www.facebook.com/384842501980079/posts/ the-gambia-government-food-package-relief-has-been-successfully-distributed-in-b/893634387767552.

- 50 Gilbert Khadiagala, "Persistent Ethnic Polarization in Kenya," in Democracies Divided: The Global Challenge of Political Polarization, ed. Thomas Carothers and Andrew O'Donohue (Washington: Brookings Institution Press, 2019).
- 51 Niranjan Sahoo, "Mounting Majoritarianism and Political Polarization in India," in Political Polarization in South and Southeast Asia: Old Divisions, New Dangers, ed. Thomas Carothers and Andrew O'Donohue (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2020), https://carnegieendowment. org/2020/08/18/mounting-majoritarianism-and-political-polarization-in-india-pub-82434.
- Vanda Felbab-Brown, "Mexican Cartels Are Providing COVID-19 Assistance. Why That's Not Surprising," Brookings, April 27, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/04/27/mexican-cartels-are-providing-covid-19-assistance-why-thats-not-surprising; Jessica Watkins and Mustafa Hasan, "Iraq's Popular Mobilisation Forces and the COVID-19 Pandemic: A New Raison d'être?," Middle East Centre, April 29, 2020, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2020/04/29/ irags-popular-mobilisation-forces-and-the-covid-19-pandemic-a-new-raison-detre.
- Vanda Felbab-Brown, "The Key Trends to Watch This Year on Nonstate Armed Actors," Brookings Institution, January 15, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2021/01/15/ the-key-trends-to-watch-this-year-on-nonstate-armed-actors.
- "A Clash of Contagions: The Impact of COVID-19 on Conflict in Afghanistan, Colombia, and Nigeria." Mercy Corps, June 28, 2021, 86, https://ap9.mercycorps.org/en-gb/research-resources/ clash-of-contagions-impact-covid-19-conflict.
- 55 Ibid, 88.
- Kleinfeld discusses trust as a "society's immune system." For discussion of the importance and challenge of building social trust, and what Felton James Earls calls "collective efficacy," see Rachel Kleinfeld, A Savage Order (New York: Pantheon Books, 2018), 208-211.
- Rachel Kleinfeld and Ashley Quarcoo, "Can the Coronavirus Heal Polarization?," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 1, 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/05/01/ can-coronavirus-heal-polarization-pub-81704.
- Margaret Levi, "A State of Trust," in Trust and Governance, ed. Valerie Braithwaite and Margaret Levi (New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 1998), 5.
- Ibid. 59
- 60 Ibid, 7.
- Hiromi Taniguchi and Gul Aldikacti Marshall, "Trust, Political Orientation, and Environmental Behavior," Environmental Politics 27, no. 3 (May 4, 2018): 385-410, https://doi.org/10.1080/09644016.2018.142527
- 62 Qing Han, Bang Zheng, Mioara Cristea, Maximilian Agostini, Jocelyn J Bélanger, Ben Gützkow, Jannis Kreienkamp, and N. Pontus Leander, "Trust in Government Regarding COVID-19 and Its Associations with Preventive Health Behaviour and Prosocial Behaviour during the Pandemic: A Cross-Sectional and Longitudinal Study," Psychological Medicine, March 26, 2021, 1-11, http://doi.org/10.1017/ S0033291721001306.
- Robert A. Blair, Benjamin S. Morse, and Lily L. Tsai, "Public Health and Public Trust: Survey Evidence from the Ebola Virus Disease Epidemic in Liberia," Social Science & Medicine 172 (January 1, 2017): 89–97, http://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.11.016.
- Qing Han, Bang Zheng, Mioara Cristea, Maximilian Agostini, Jocelyn J Bélanger, Ben Gützkow, Jannis Kreienkamp, and N. Pontus Leander, "Trust in Government Regarding COVID-19 and Its Associations with Preventive Health Behaviour and Prosocial Behaviour during the Pandemic: A Cross-Sectional and Longitudinal Study."
- Bernadette Hyland-Wood, John Gardner, Julie Leask, and Ullrich K. H. Ecker, "Toward Effective Government Communication Strategies in the Era of COVID-19," Humanities and Social Sciences Communication 8, no. 30 (January 27, 2021), https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-020-00701-w.
- Michele J. Gelfand, Joshua Conrad Jackson, Xinyue Pan, Dana Nau, Dylan Pieper, Emmy Denison, Munqith Dagher, Paul A. M. Van Lange, Chi-Yue Chiu, and Mo Wang, "The Relationship Between Cultural

- Tightness-Looseness and COVID-19 Cases and Deaths: A Global Analysis," Lancet Planetary Health 5, no. 3 (March 1, 2021): 135–144, https://doi.org/10.1016/S2542-5196(20)30301-6.
- Enrico Calossi, Salvatore Sberna, and Alberto Vannucci, "Disasters and Corruption, Corruption as Disaster," in International Disaster Response Law, ed. Andrea de Guttry, Marco Gestri, and Gabriella Venturini, (The Hague: T.M.C. Asser Press, 2012), 651-683.
- 68 Daniela Cepeda Cuadrado, "The Ignored Pandemic Behind Covid-19: The Impact of Corruption on Healthcare Service Delivery," Transparency International, December 2020, http://ti-health.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/12/The-Ignored-Pandemic-Behind-COVID-19-the-impact-of-corruption-on-healthcare.pdf.
- David Sanderson, Sonny S. Patel, Martin Loosemore, Anshu Sharma, Kelsy Greenwald, and Ronak Patel, "A Review of Peer-Reviewed Published Research on Corruption and Disasters in the Built Environment," Harvard Humanitarian Initiative, July 2021, https://hhi.harvard.edu/publications/ review-peer-reviewed-published-research-corruption-and-disasters.
- 70 Ibid, 8.
- 71 Ibid, 12.
- 72 Emma Calgaro and Kate Lloyd, "Sun, Sea, Sand and Tsunami: Examining Disaster Vulnerability in the Tourism Community of Khao Lak, Thailand," Singapore Journal of Tropical Geography 29, no. 3 (2008): 288-306, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9493.2008.00335.x.
- Michael Nest, Saul Mullard, and Cecilie Wathne, "Corruption and Climate Finance: Implications for Climate Change Interventions," Bergen: U4 Anti-Corruption Resource Centre, November 15, 2020, https:// www.u4.no/publications/corruption-and-climate-finance.
- Ibid. 74
- 75 Daniela Cepeda Cuadrado, "The Ignored Pandemic Behind Covid-19: The Impact of Corruption on Healthcare Service Delivery."
- E. Gyimah-Boadi, "Institutional Resources for Overcoming Africa's COVID-19 Crisis and Enhancing Prospects for Post-pandemic Reconstruction," Brookings Institution, January 2021, https://www.brookings. edu/essay/good-governance-building-trust-between-people-and-their-leaders.
- Thomas Carothers and Benjamin Press. "Pandemic Consequences: The Acceleration of Confrontational Politics," Just Security, December 17, 2020, https://www.justsecurity.org/73905/ pandemic-consequences-the-acceleration-of-confrontational-politics.
- "Gambia Musters \$1.7 Bn Support from Brussels Donor Conference," Africanews, May 23, 2018, https://www.africanews.com/2018/05/23/ gambian-president-musters-usd-17-billion-of-support-from-international-donors.
- Judd Devermont, "The Great Game: African Agency in a New Era of Global Competition," draft publication, United States Institute of Peace, forthcoming, 11-13.
- As regards the United States, see, for example, Secretary of State Antony Blinken's recent statement that "the United States is committed to strengthening global resiliency and democratic renewal." "U.S. Strategy to Prevent Conflict and Promote Stability: Message from the Secretary of State," U.S. Department of State.
- For a broader explanation on the importance of focusing on poorer democracies in any foreign policy focused on democracy, see Jake Werner, "Does America Really Support Democracy—or Just Other Rich Democracies?," Foreign Affairs, July 9, 2021, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ united-states/2021-07-09/does-america-really-support-democracy-or-just-other-rich.
- 82 "U.S. Strategy to Prevent Conflict and Promote Stability: Message from the Secretary of State," U.S. Department of State.
- For example, selected GFA partners include Guinea, which has undergone a recent coup, and Togo, which has a highly repressive government. (Both are within the Coastal West Africa regional category of partners).

# **Carnegie Endowment for International Peace**

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers around the world. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

### **Democracy, Conflict, and Governance Program**

The Carnegie Democracy, Conflict, and Governance Program rigorously analyzes the global state of democracy, conflict, and governance, the interrelationship among them, and international efforts to strengthen democracy and governance, reduce violence, and stabilize conflict.

